
Town of Meridian Hills
Minutes of Town Council Meeting
July 12th, 2010
 
President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President
Terry O’Brien, Councilor

Walter Freihofer, Councilor



Officer Rick Batza for Mike Russo, Town Marshall
Brad Eckerle, Town Engineer



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Joe Hawkins for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney
Residents in Attendance: 



John Shepard



Beth Mills



Engineer Jay Vorisek, Crossroad Engineers



Engineer Lance Daley, Crossroad Engineers



Following the Pledge of Allegiance,  
Police Report
Officer Rick Batza submitted the Monthly Police Report for Town Marshall Mike Russo, who was traveling and unable to attend. He reported that the Police Force had received recent complaints on Solicitors in the Town.  Officer Batza recommended that residence not answer the door if they are not comfortable with someone at their door.   If a resident asks a solicitor to leave and the solicitor persist, the resident should call 911.
Officer Batza reported that the monitoring of traffic activity on Fairway Dr for the past several weeks in response to residents requests had let to some success in limiting speeding problems.  Residents had complained about speeding on Fairway Drive where cars were cutting through from Spring Mill Rd. to 71st street at excessive speeds.    Engineer Eckerle stated he heard from residents that it is still a problem.    Officer Batza stated they would continue the increased monitoring seeking to modify traffic pattern and accomplish behavior of drivers using the street.
President Jim Rush also commented on complaints from Fairway Drive residents on golf balls from the driving range at Meridian Hills.    Golf balls have been found on residents front lawns where the safety net at the driving range has not been effective in stopping or catching the golf balls.
Officer Batza commented on unrequested workers soliciting business can be a problem this time of the year and recommended that residents avoid doing work with anyone but recommended or bonded service companies.
Officer Batza recommended residents use lights at night as inexpensive security measure.  
Officer Batza commented on the Vacation Surveillance policy that the Police provide. If a resident informs the police department of when a resident will be on vacation, the police will provide extra attention to monitor while the resident is away.   This is no extra charge for this service but has been well received by residents.
President Rush commented that a bicyclist has robbed a couple of homes and that residents should be aware of these incidents when they go for a walk or work in the their yard.  
Councilor O’Brien provided police phone numbers for residents to use.   The Town of Meridian Hills Information office is 317-253-5678.    If an officer is requested for a non-emergency, a resident can call 317-327-3811 and schedule assistance.    In the case of Emergency residents should always call 911.
Councilor O’Brien also reported an overhead street light was not working at 73rd and Meridian on the Southwest corner of the intersection. 
Town Attorney
Attorney Joe Hawkins, serving for Town Attorney Sue Beesley, reported that the Fivel Claim terms had been verbally accepted but Mr. Fivel was out of the country.   Attorney Hawkins expected the claim to be resolved soon.   
Clerk Treasure Taylor commented on the quarterly reconciliation with Bingham – McHale  resulted in a credit for the Town.
Attorney Hawkins reported on the status of the Jessup Lots development.   Town Attorney had requested additional information so that there would specific language for 1) No driveway to Penn Ridge and 2) No expansion of Central Avenue South.
Councilor Freihofer summarized the history of the Jessup petition.    Resident Beth Mills had questions and commented that the Town should request language that owners would not ‘Clear Cut” trees on the property.    Councilor Freihofer commented that the Town doesn’t have the power to enforce but could make recommendations.  President Rush asked for the request be reflected in the minutes.
Approval of Minutes
The Council approved the minutes of the May 10th, 2010 Town Council Meeting as amended. 
Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer Brad Eckerle, Crossroads Engineering, P.C., submitted a written report to the council.  Engineer Eckerle reported the INDOT scheduled 75th Street Paving Project had been competed.    New Stop signs had been replaced.   He commented that the delay in striping was due to a material shortage and that the pavement markers would be replaced in September.   Tree clearing and removal would also take place soon.    
Engineer Eckerle reported that the street inspection was completed by Engineer Bob Light of Crossroad Engineers.  The inspections cost was the bid amount.    The invoice has been submitted to INDOT for 100% reimbursement and the Town should expect payment within a 1 month. 
President Rush asked about the life expectancy of the Street paving.  Engineer Eckerle reported that the life expectancy is 15 years.  Councilor O’Brien asked if the Temporary Markers would be removed and how many feet from the curb would the tree trimming project be effective.    Engineer Eckerle stated the pavement markers will be replaced in December and that the trees and shrubs would be be trimmed 3 feet from the curb up to 15 ft from the center of the road.
Engineer Eckerle reported that he is working with Sign-O-Rama in Carmel on the Street Name signs.   The work on new signs should be completed this week.    He also reported that he is working with Arborist Jud Scott on the tree trimming project.
Engineer Eckerle asked that the Mowing Vendor be contacted for mowing at 75th & College on the NW Corner,   West of Pennsylvania near Arden and 64th Street.  
Engineer Eckerle had requested information about the possibility of closing Fairway Drive as the residents are aggressively seeking a solution to the speeding problems on that street.   Engineer Eckerle received quick response and concern form the Fire Department.   The Fire Department had concerns over the availability of Fire Hydrants and the possible elimination of accessibility in the case that Emergency Service Action was required. 
President Rush asked about possible us of rubber speed bump / Tubes that would create an obstacle to slow down vehicles on Fairway Drive.   Similar rubber speed bumps are used at Park Tudor.    President Rush asked that this be an option to consider.  Councilor Freihofer was hesitant to recommend the use of these devices to slow traffic.
Councilor Freihofer reported that a golf ball from the driving range of Meridian Hills Country Club had broken a residents dining room window.  President Rush expressed fear for children’s safety.    Discussion followed and it was agreed that the issue is between the effected residents and the Country Club.
Engineer Eckerle summarized his work on “Street Vacating” report that he submitted to the Council last week.  He stated that there are a number of locations in the Town like the strip of property at 66th St – Southeast of Meridian Hills Country Club that had been identified but don’t show up on his records or the plats that he reviewed.    Engineer Eckerle stated that to vacate a property a petition must come from an adjacent owner and not the Town.    Engineer Eckerle’s recommendation is not to act.   President Rush thanked Engineer Eckerle for the research.
Engineer Jay Vorisek announced that Engineer Eckerle would be leaving Crossroad Engineers before the next Town Meeting in September.   Engineer Eckerle is moving to Jasper Indiana to pursue new opportunities and be close to his extended family.   Engineer Vorisek announced that he will be attending Council Meetings and that Engineer Lance Daley will be assisting with engineering services for the Town.
President Rush expressed his thanks and appreciation for all of the work that had been done by Engineer Eckerle.    President Rush read a Resolution MH-01-10, A Resolution concerning Appreciation by the Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana for Brad Eckerle.    Resolution was made and the Council unanimously approved.   Council comments also echoed what an outstanding job Brad Eckerle had done for the Town and for the professional and personal interaction with Town residents.    Council wished Brad and his family well on their next opportunities and hope to stay in touch.
Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer Taylor submitted the Monthly Financial Statements and reported that the Town had received large tax distributions from the state and that the Town had paid for some significant summer project work that are reflected in the vouchers.
Clerk Treasure Taylor reported that by the next Council meeting the Town Budget will need to be completed.  The finance committee will need to meet in August and Clerk Treasurer Taylor will email possible dates for the Finance committee to meet as well as the deadlines for publishing the budgets.
Old Business
Councilor O’Brien reported that the 13 decorative Street Signs will include some additional signs as residents have contributed funds to support this project.
Councilor Freihofer updated the Council on the Nunnery Project.   This development project is on a 5.4 acre parcel North of Park Tudor between College Ave and Park Street.   The developers are Jeff Cohen and Mark Zukerman with Dr. William Nunnery.  The Developers had requested in February a review of the plans petitioning the Metropolitan Development Planning for Zoning modification.   The plan has 11 lots on the 5.4 acre parcel.   
Councilor Freihofer has met with the Town’s Land Use Committee and is scheduling future meetings to get as much input from effected residents as possible.   The developers plans and petition for zoning variance agrees to keep Meridian Hills set backs but other City requirements would disappear.   
Issues to consider:


1) Indianapolis like connectivity between College and Park 
2) Meridian Hills Residence oppose.
Considerable discussion on the Parcels topography and the number of lots.  The smallest lot was .24 acres and the largest was .87 acres.     If approved the development isn’t a typical development for the Town of Meridian Hills.   The development would have:
1) Gated Community
2) Cul-de-Sac
3) Activity Path
Councilor Freihofer stated that these items aren’t bad for a community, but he did want as much feedback from residents as possible.   He reported that the Nora Community Council voted not to oppose.  Requests had been made :
1) Not to “clear cut” and promote Tree preservation.  
2) Not to start the development until 4 lots were sold
Councilor Freihofer reported that the Town’s Land Use Committee had not made a recommendation.   The plus or minuses discussed were:
1) Number of lots / Density
2) Gated Community
3) Through Street / Connectivity from College Ave to Park St.
Councilor Freihofer reported that Park Tudor has filed for continuance before the August 4th Metropolitan Development Planning meeting.   Councilor Freihofer stated that the Town Land Use Committee will make its recommendation to the Council for  vote at a Special Council Meeting yet to be announced.
Discussion followed.   Councilor Freihofer reiterated his concerns over density and the street connectivity.   He stated that the setback of 40% depth on a lot or the average of all housing on a street is typical in the Town, but the request for a 20 ft set back was a concern.   He did comment that the connective road would be private road and a responsibility of the residents of the development.
The value of the lots is expected to be between $350,000 and $400,000 with House prices in the range of $850,000 - $1,100,000.    
President Rush asked if the City of Indianapolis would require Surety Bonds.   
Continuing discussions on Old Business,    Councilors commented that a resident had expressed concern at the last council meeting over a “No Turn on Red Sign” that was missing at 75th and Meridian.   The sign had been promptly replaced.  
Councilor Freihofer commented on the Power outage the prior Sunday Evening when storms had knocked out power to street lights.   President Rush expressed concern over safety on Meridian and requested that Marshall Russo look into whether traffic guidance could be requested.
The annual Tree Tour with Arborist Jud Scott, President Rush, and Clerk-Treasurer Taylor was planned for the next week.   Knowing that the Town had experienced a strong growing season for Trees and Shrubs, it was recommended that residents look into trimming trees and bushes for safety reasons. 
New Business:
President Rush distributed a proposed Town code for Encroachment and Curb Cuts.  The document is using the City of Indianapolis Code as its foundation.   The document is to be reviewed over the next 6 months at the Streets & Thoroughfare Committee.
Council discussed a situation during a recent storm a tree fell on a neighbors car.   Vine & Branch provided service to clear the tree.  Since the Tree was on private property and partially on Town Right of way,  the council said the resident should pay Vine & Branch for the work performed and submit to the Town for consideration.  Discussion followed.    Councilor O’Brien stated that the resident doesn’t have authority to act on behalf o the Town.    Councilor Freihofer stated that Vine & Branch needs to know that they are to act on behalf of the Town only from the authority of the Council and the Clerk-Treasurer. 
Committee Reports
Streets and Thoroughfares Committee:
President Rush reported that next committee meetings will be held on July 28th and August 29th at 8:30 am at First Congregational Church.   Committee meetings are scheduled for the last Wednesday of every month.
Report of Finance Committee:
Committee meetings will be scheduled in August as a part of the 2011 Budget approval process.
Report of Development Standards Committee:
Councilor Freihofer reported that the Committee will meet to review and make recommendations to the Council for the Nunnery Development Zoning Variance  petition.  A special Council meeting will be necessary in August to vote on the recommendation.
Communications Committee:
Terry O’Brien reported installation of  new decorative Street Signs.   He posed a question to the Council on whether to consider a name change of 75th Street to Meridian Hills Drive.
Discussion followed.  No action was taken.
Residents Forum
Resident John Shepard, 7304 N. Meridian asked for help on problems associated with drainage behind his property.   The drainage problem of the Baxter sewer and the difficulty in getting response from DPW was extremely frustrating to Mr. Shepard has he has worked for several years to find resolution.   Councilor Freihofer offered to help and stated that some recent developments may be helpful in this situation.   
Claims & Vouchers

 Clerk-Treasurer Taylor submitted June claims in the amount of  $21,560.74 and $70,372.79 for July.  Council approved payment by a vote of 3-0.
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted June 14, 2010
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  6/3/10-  6/16/10 (estimated)
	
	$6,300.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 6/17/10- 6/30/10 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1972
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	79.25 

	1973
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	1974
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	308.60 

	1975
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 10284)
	
	5,766.80 

	1975
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 10283)
	
	1,116.65 

	1976
	Bingham, McHale- June retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1977
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	230.80 

	1978
	Lemcke Landscape Inc.
	
	
	
	1,292.37 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$21,560.74 


	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted July 12, 2010
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  7/1/10-  7/14/10 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 7/15/10- 7/28/10 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1981
	Ford Motor Credit (last car payment)
	
	2,032.87 

	1982
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.44 

	1983
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	1984
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	

	1985
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	553.92 

	1986
	The Waymire Group
	
	
	
	63.50 

	1987
	Tom Wood Ford
	
	
	
	433.02 

	1988
	Steven R. Jenkins Co
	
	
	
	49.99 

	1989
	IACT 2010 Dues
	
	
	
	898.00 

	1990
	Redding-Troy Insurance
	
	
	10,302.00 

	1991
	Grady Brothers
	
	
	
	27,763.32 

	1992
	Reece Seal Coating Inc.
	
	
	
	6,176.00 

	1993
	Crossroad Engineers  invoice #10424
	
	3,017.50 

	1993
	Crossroad Engineers  invoice #10363
	
	7,638.96 

	1994
	Bingham, McHale- July retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$70,372.79 



The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

